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ST KEVERNE PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Council Meeting held on Thursday 7th February 2013 in the St Keverne Methodist Hall at 7.00pm.

The following Councillors were present:-

	Cllr A R Peters (Chairman)
	Cllr D Lambrick

	Cllr A Richards
	Cllr Mrs A Basher

	Cllr R Richards
	Cllr Mrs S Lyne

	Cllr R Hocking
	Cllr R Combe

	Cllr D Kevern
	


Also present: - C Cllr W Sanger, Emma Ferguson (Helston Packet) and 10 members of the public.

AGENDA

1. Apologies for absence 
Apologies for absence were received from Cllrs W Frisken, R Hobson, A Carey, Mrs D Kemp and the Police.
2. Members to declare personal and prejudicial interest (including details thereof) in respect of any item on this agenda
Cllr R Combe – 8b) represented Parish Council on Lambeage Hall Committee.  It was felt this was a different situation and members were asked to decide whether Cllr Combe should remain.  Members could see no problem and it was RESOLVED that Cllr R Combe could remain in the meeting during the discussion of this item.

Cllrs A &R Richards – 8f) - neighbours 

3. To receive Cornwall Cllr Walter Sanger’s report
Cllr Walter Sanger reported that under the Council Tax Reform Scheme everyone would now have to pay 25% Council Tax, even if they were on benefits.  There was a £1m hardship fund, applications to which could be fast tracked if someone was having problems. With regard to the Local Plan; If adopted, it would not leave many houses to be built in the rural area, excluding Helston up to 2030 as the total figure had now been reduced by 10,000 to 38,000.  The allocation for the community network area minus Helston was 800. Subtracting those completed since 2010, which was 160, and those that already had planning permission but were not completed, which were 358, left a figure of 282, and that did not include the proposal for over 50 in Porthleven currently being considered. So the proposal until 2030 was for approximately 230 dwellings built in the whole CNA, excluding Helston, but including Porthleven, Mullion, (which has a comprehensive school), St Keverne etc and all the villages. This did not sound as many as it first seemed especially as the total revised figure for the whole of Cornwall was now reduced whereas these figures were based on the original 48,000. At the budget meeting on 12th February, there was a proposal on the agenda to rescind the increase in member allowances that had been agreed in September, due to the dire financial situation within the County.  Cllr Walter Sanger had voted against this increase. The 20 acre plantation near Zoar, where all the Rhododendron had been cleared out had 2 WWII shelters in it that had been revealed as a result of the clearance.  A senior Cornwall Council Archaeologist had met with him to discuss what might be done with the buildings.  There was a possibility that one of the shelters would be turned into a history centre for schools on the Lizard, with possibly St Keverne History Society storing things there as well.
4. To receive PCSO Julia Berry’s report
Please accept our apologies for not attending the meeting tonight.

During January there were two crimes reported to the Police; 

A burglary to a barn in a remote area; the padlocks on the barn were damaged but there was no property stolen from the barn. 

Criminal damage to motor vehicle, this crime has been filed pending further information coming forward.

If you have any crimes you would like to report please telephone 101, or should you have any concerns which you would like to discuss please call me on 01326 555158, this is an answer machine service, please leave a message and I will get back to you. Alternatively, please email the team at helston@devonandcornwall.pnn.police.uk.

5. Public Question Time.
Terry Thompson and Tim Hawkins were present to talk about the planning item 8b) to rebuild the Lambeage Hall and brought a 1:50 scale model.  Terry Thompson reported that it was very poor structurally, with a surveyor having to inspect it every 5 years.  A public survey was carried out in Coverack, which voted for a rebuild.  WLAG (West Cornwall Local Action Group) had paid 50% of the planning costs, excluding the fee.  4 public meetings had been held at which 50/60 people were present each time.  The building would be larger in order to get the disabled access into the second floor with a level entrance.  Cllr R Richards asked whether there was any work being done on the long-term viability of the site with respect to cliff erosion – there was not.  Cllr D Lambrick asked how close the new building would be to the cliff – it would be the same as at present.  They had looked at moving it within the site to incorporate parking.  However, if they did have parking it would be difficult to police in a seaside village with already limited parking.

Charles Green spoke about planning item 8f) Tregaminion Barn.  He had revised and repositioned the garage to make room for the footpath where it appeared at present on the definitive map. 
Tim Pickett spoke about a pre-planning for proposed conversion of a barn at Tregisky, Coverack for Bryn Roskilly and brought a model.  It would be helpful to her to live in the village as she ran a business there.  It would be heavily screened and was intended to be low impact.

M Tylor spoke about planning item 8e) for a barn conversion at Lanarth.  It would not have any extensions; it would merely be a conversion of the existing, in line with Cornwall Council planning policy on rural buildings.  He also spoke about the Orange mast and the fact that the company was pressuring him to sign up to the new mast.  He was aware that a near neighbour was against the barn conversion on the same site along with some Parish Council members.  He would be willing to change the design of the conversion and not sign up to the phone mast, he wanted one or the other.  It was noted.
6. To confirm the minutes of the previous meeting
It was RESOLVED that the Chairman sign the minutes of the previous meeting as a true and correct record.
7. To receive any pre-planning applications (to be in the hall by 6.45pm to enable members to view)

This had been covered in Public Questions.

8. To receive the following planning applications
a) PA12/11773 Extension of time for the erection of a dwelling (Decision Notice PA10/03592 Dated 10 September 2010), Penlerick House, School Hill, Porthallow, Ms M Ruscombe-King
It was RESOLVED to support the application.
b) PA12/12052 Demolition of existing two storey village hall and rebuilding of replacement village hall and community facilities, Lambeage Hall, School Hill, Coverack, Mr Terry Thompson
Cllr D Lambrick stated that his main concern was parking.  Cllr A Richards observed that the hall was used extensively at present and it did not seem to be a problem.  Cllr D Kevern felt that the hall needed renewing.  The village would have to live with it if approved.  Cllr R Richards felt it seemed to be the will of the people of Coverack and asked whether they had tried other sites.  They had but they would not be convenient for the centre of the village.  When asked what provision had been made for running costs, the applicants replied that maintenance was a significant cost at present.  They had £10k reserves and managed to maintain that year on year.  They maintained and insured the play equipment as well.  They would get more bookings as a new hall would be more attractive.  It was RESOLVED to support the application.
c) PA12/12101 Installation of 2 green metal modular cabinets, Land Outside Polventon House, High Street, St. Keverne, BT Openreach
It was RESOLVED to support the application.
d) PA12/11783 Replacement of existing flat roofed single storey extensions with duo pitched roof single storey extension and new conservatory, Chybron, Traboe, St. Martin, Miss A Williams

It was RESOLVED to support the application.
e) PA12/12134 Conversion of barn to form two self contained dwellings, Lanarth Farm, Lanarth, St Keverne, Mr M Tylor
It was RESOLVED to support the application.
f) PA12/11785 Sun room extension to Tregaminion Barn, sun room extension to Pond Cottage, erection of a detached double domestic garage, Tregaminion Barn + Pond Cottage, Tregaminion, (garage moved to accommodate footpath & no diversion now required) Mr John Stokes

Cllrs A & R Richards left the meeting.  Cllr D Lambrick questioned why the Parish Council had not been involved at a site meeting with the Public Rights of Way (PROW) Officer.  Charles Green was given permission to answer. He stated that it was an informal site meeting with a Cornwall Council PROW Officer to assess the situation.  It was evident that the path ran around the property but the Definitive Map showed that it went through the property.  He could not divert it without a Modification Order as it would go outside the property. The Parish Council would be consulted if it were to go to a Modification Order.  It was RESOLVED to support the application.

Cllrs A & R Richards re-entered the meeting.
9. To receive planning decisions

11.01.2013
PA12/06427
APPROVED

Applicant:
Mr Andrew Tylor

Location:
Land Adjacent Boscarnon Farm St Keverne Helston Cornwall TR12 6NU

Proposal:
Proposed Agricultural Dwelling

10. Matters arising from the minutes not covered elsewhere on this agenda (for information only)
Cllr D Lambrick advised that he had not managed to attend the landscape meeting on 31st January.  It was noted.  Cllr D Lambrick also reported that Porthallow coast path had been re-opened.  With regard to flooding at Porthallow; another meeting had been held with the Environment Agency (EA) to discuss taking down the wall inside the culvert.  The EA could not allow villagers to do it due to health & safety so it would take down the wall and then hand the culvert and its responsibility back to the Beach Committee.  The EA would still maintain the grill. Villagers felt that this was as good as they could get.  Members thought it was a good outcome.
11. To receive response from South West Water re sewer flooding in Coverack

This stated that the sewer flooding was due to excessive rainfall and that SWW did not plan to do anything about it unless it happened again when there had not been heavy rain.  Members felt this was not a satisfactory answer.  The Chairman hoped that it did not happen in the summer.  It was agreed that the Clerk write back stating that Council was not happy with the reply.

12. Chairman requests members to advise Clerk of sign posts needing restoration for Lizard Peninsula Heritage Trust

Members noted this.

13. To receive report on site meetings with Highways

Cllrs R Peters (Chairman), R Hocking, D Keverne, D Lambrick, met with Dave Vincent & Adrian Hosking from Cormac. The meeting started in St Keverne Square, looking at drainage pipes which go under a house on the edge of the Square at Trelyn Lane entrance and then across the road.  During recent floods water was coming up in the floor of the house.  The Cormac officers stated that they would get cameras in to look down the pipes in both directions and see if there were any blockages.  If there were any under the road they could clear it but it would also advise the property owner of what was going on under his property.  Their responsibility was only as far as the edge of the kerb outside the house.  They also noted that it looked as though some domestic waste water might be getting into the drain as well.  However, the Chairman noted that no building work had been done up Trelyn Lane for many years.  One note Dave Vincent did point out was if the cost was more than a specific limit on their local budget then they would have to go back to Cornwall Council and ask them to finance it, which could take longer.
The meeting then moved to Laddenvean to look at the capacity of the stone bridge, in view of the floods experienced 3 times in recent heavy rains. Residents claimed that there was not so much clearance under the bridge now because it was silting up.  Dave Vincent noted that there was a stone river bed there and it did not seem silted.  He also got down into the river downstream and looked upstream under the bridge.  The sides of the river were stone/concrete and went very narrow, but they had been like that for many years, nothing had been done to change anything.   Dave Vincent stated that he could not do anything as it was a planning matter where consents had been given for additional water to go into the river. However, he would refer the matter to Cornwall Council Structures Dept who kept photographic records of all their bridges and ask them to take a look at pictures of the bridge to see if there had been any change to it.  He would ask them to get in touch with the Parish Council direct.  Cllr Hocking left the meeting at this point.
Following this the meeting moved to Trenoweth Mill.  At Trenoweth Mill the damage to the side of the road caused by a falling tree last April was inspected.  At first, Dave Vincent had referred the matter to Cornwall Council as a capital job but they wished to build a retaining wall, which would have been prohibitively expensive.  He and Adrian Hosking agreed to put it through as a local job and a works order would be raised for it.  They also agreed to shore up the side of the road at the bridge where the flood water was washing it away, possibly with sand bags, and to fill some potholes along the length of the road.  Cllr Kevern left the meeting at this point.
Finally, the meeting went to the Pengarrock road, Porthallow.  A lot of water had been running off the bulb fields adjacent to the road and eroded out both sides of the road.  It had also carried out tons of mud from the bulb field and deposited it at the bottom of the hill, blocking the road and totally filling the lay-by.  A digger had been through recently to clear the road. The mud had also gone into the garden of a neighbouring property.  Dave Vincent advised that there was no law about the direction of ploughing to help prevent this but farmers were not allowed to discharge water onto the highway.  Cornwall Council did have a liaison officer who negotiated with landowners to persuade them to leave a buffer zone unploughed around the edge of fields, so that water could be soaked up.  He would ask the officer to contact the landowner concerned and the local gang would see what could be done about the washed out sides of the road. It was a very positive meeting with 3 out of 4 items being followed up the same afternoon and next day.
It was felt it was the best meeting ever had with Highways and Cllr D Lambrick thanked Dave Vincent and Adrian Hosking for coming out.  They were very willing to do what they could with what was available.  The Clerk had already thanked Highways for the positive meeting.
14. To report on sub-committee meeting with English Nature to discuss Higher Level Stewardship management options for Dollies and Pednavounder.

The Chairman, Cllrs A & R Richards & Mrs S Lyne had met with Jeremy Clitherow of English Nature to complete an application for Higher Level Stewardship on the common land.  Cllr A Richards stated that the money was available and it would be advantageous to the parish.  It was up to Council to keep the land in good order.  Cllr R Richards felt it had been a very positive meeting.  It was noted.
15. Temporary closure of coast/footpaths Porthoustock and coast path Chynhalls Cliff, Coverack

It was noted.

16. Correspondence
a) Community Resilience & Working Together event Wed 13th Feb Eden, 10-4pm

b) Clerks and Councils Direct magazine

c) South West Water 25 Year Future Outlook plan

d) Thanks from St Keverne & Coverack Churchyards Fund for precept for 2013/14

The correspondence was all noted.  Cornwall Cllr Walter Sanger left the meeting.

17. To receive the financial statement
Current account: £1687.09

Business Premium account: £21,325.47

18. To adopt third quarter accounts (enclosed)

It was RESOLVED to adopt the third quarter accounts, which were described as very clear and very comprehensive.  What was obvious was that very little was coming in from St Keverne car park.  It was noted.

19. To consider request from regeneration officer for grant of £200 towards central halls advice fund

This was purely an advice and support group, it would not actually be giving any grants out to halls in the Helston Community Network Area, which was the area it was set up to serve.  It was felt that if Council wished to help out its hall, then it would give the money direct to the hall for something actually needed, not send it to a central fund purely for administration purposes. It also seemed like a duplication of service because Vital Venues was already carrying out that function. It was resolved NOT to accede to the request.
20. The cheques to be signed by Councillor Mrs A Basher

21. To approve the following outstanding accounts
It was RESOLVED that the following accounts be passed for payment and cheques prepared:

a) Clerk’s pay (incl 6.5 extra hours)





508.17

b) Clerk’s expenses







  53.16

c) Susan Roberts (St Keverne bus shelter cleaning)



  60.00

d) Mr B Lugg (St Keverne toilets lock/unlock)




  62.00

e) St Keverne Methodist Chapel
 (hall hire)




  20.00

f) Cornwall Council rates North Corner charity car park (7th Jan – 31st Mch)
233.01

g) Cornwall Council rates North Corner toilets

       “

“
393.53

h) Cornwall Council rates St Keverne
    “

       “

“
165.70

i) Cornwall Council rates Porthallow
    “

       “

“
  77.67

j) Cornwall Council rates Coverack 
    “

       “

“
  76.42

k) Newsquest Summer Diary advert





  80.34

l) Borlase & Co work on 5 leases for toilets & car park



694.99

m) EDF street lighting







463.93 (paid)

22. Any other business (for information only)
Cllr R Combe requested that more planings be put down the sides of the roads from Dollies towards Gwenter.  The Clerk would ask Highways, as there were already some planings nearby in a lay by at Goonhilly left over from the resurfacing of the main road there.

Cllr D Lambrick stated there had been requests for the Summer Diary to be all year round.  It was agreed to put it on the next agenda.  He added that some people had suggested the plot adjacent to 22 Penmenner be used for extra parking for Penmenner estate.  The Clerk advised that there was another planning application coming in for that land.

Cllr Mrs S Lyne stated that since refurbishment of the Coverack harbour toilets had commenced the clock on them had disappeared.  The Chairman advised that he and the Clerk had met Cormac cleaning team manager recently with regard to standard of work.  The officer seemed very positive and had high standards.  The refurbishment programme seemed to involve carrying out certain parts of the work on each toilet, rather than concentrating on one block, finishing it and then moving on.  Porthallow toilets were said to be completed so he and the Clerk went on to inspect them after the meeting.  They did not feel everything was done there and had agreed that when Cornwall Council said the works were complete, that a sub-committee go round to all 4 toilets and make a snagging list, before accepting.  Whilst meeting the manager, the matter of the missing clock had been raised by the Clerk and he felt it was still around.  He would be visiting Coverack after the meeting and would see where it was.  It was noted.
23. To discuss helicopters overflying Rosenithon on practice runs over Dean Quarry

A resident near Rosenithon had requested that this be put on the agenda as they felt the noise was getting intolerable with Wednesdays particularly bad.  Helicopters were now actually landing on 4 sites inside Dean Quarry.  Cllr D Lambrick thought Council had agreed to allow it to carry on.  It was agreed to inform the resident that Council agreed to stick to what agreed to previously.  If Culdrose closed it would be a very poor area.  It was agreed to investigate the height limit for flying over residential areas and whether Rosenithon flying was the same as Helston.

24. The next meeting of the Council will be held on Thursday 7th March 2013 in the St Keverne Methodist Hall, at 7.00pm.

25. In view of the nature of the following items, it is proposed to resolve to exclude members of the press and public under the Public Bodies (Admissions to Meetings) Act 1960 (Standing Order 69)
There being no other business, the Chairman closed the meeting to the public at 8.10pm.

CHAIRMAN






Date






